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Friendship
Preschool

1025 Springfield Pike « Wyoming, OH 45215

Tel: 513-821-5725

E-mail: FriendshipPreschoolUMC@gmail.com

www.Friendship-Preschool.com



Welcome

Dear Community Member,

We are so happy to welcome you and your family into the Friendship Preschool

community.

You are the most important influence in your child's life. Your identities, traditions,
hopes and dreams are very important to us. Thank you for trusting us to partner

with you in this educational journey.

Please do not hesitate to contact me or your child's teacher if you have any
questions. In fact, stop by for a cup of coffee or tea to chat even if there are no

questions. :) We look forward to partnering with you in this amazing journey!

Lowellette Lauderdale, M.Ed.

Director

Who We Are
Our History

A mother noticed a need in Wyoming and asked Friendship United Methodist Church to let her
start a preschool. In 1983 Friendship Co-operative Nursery School began and still continues (as
Friendship Preschool) to meet the needs of a diverse community. We are proud and happy to
say that our founder is still involved in the preschool!

Our purpose then and now is "to provide a safe and stimulating environment which promotes the
social, emotional, intellectual and physical development of each child enrolled; and, to help
parents acquire a greater understanding and enjoyment of their children and of other children.”



Our Purpose

Since 1983 our purpose has been “to provide a safe and stimulating environment which
promotes the social, emotional, intellectual and physical development of each child enrolled; and
to help parents acquire a greater understanding and enjoyment of their children and of other
children.

Additionally, we offer environments which are child-centered, reflect our values, and
philosophy. We offer provocations and opportunities for children to experiment, explore, and be
creative so that social, emotional, cognitive and physical growth is not hindered, but enhanced.

Our Philosophy

Friendship Preschool embraces the social-constructivist theoretical reaching model. We are
inspired by the theories of John Dewey, Jean Piaget, Lev Vygotsky, Jerome Bruner, Howard
Gardner, Loris Malaguzzi, Maria Montessori, and others.

Opportunities are created and materials are provided for children to construct knowledge in
the areas of social, emotional, physical and intellectual development. Curriculum materials
are selected to facilitate children’s construction of knowledge by encouraging them to
explore, experiment, create, problem solve and share ideas with one another, collaborating.
Since learning is an active process, there is a tremendous amount of activity occurring in the
classrooms.

During this process, the entire school community is encouraged to engage in ongoing reflective
thinking and collaboration. It is through this practice that we discover, learn, and grow in our
understanding of each other and the world. It is a necessary vehicle for teachers to examine
their practice and then act intentionally on their reflections and understandings.

Our Curriculum

Our curriculum is a dynamic framework that meets the developmental needs of children,
incorporates their interests and ideas, encourages children to be curious, creative and problem
solvers while keeping in mind state standards. We use an “umbrella” approach. The umbrella is
a big idea that brings focus to our research and study for the year. Past examples include:
nature, community, and movement. Following are some other aspects of our curriculum.

Nature

Each day we go outside, even for a small amount of time. If it takes longer to get coats and
mittens on the time we have to be outside, that’s okay. Fresh air and sunshine are important to
the development and health of children and adults. However, if the outdoor temperature or
other weather related events make it unsafe for us to go outside, we will stay inside.

The courtyard provides a space for small group work and nature observations. Examples of



courtyard activities: painting en plein air, yoga, music, observational drawings of plants,
listening/breathing exercises, sensory table, and loose parts with mirrors.

Natural Materials

It is our goal to use non-toxic, renewable and/or sustainable resources such as seed pods,
branches, tree cookies, shells, rocks, natural textiles, etc. We also use items that may have
otherwise gone to a landfill such as plastic lids, surplus building items, etc. We limit our use of
buying new items made of plastic or other non-renewable resources.

Loose Parts

Loose parts are “alluring, beautiful found objects and materials that children can move,
manipulate, control, and change while they play (Loose Parts: Inspiring Play in Young Children
by Lisa Daly and Miriam Beloglovsky, pg 3)” Loose parts are open-ended rather than single
purpose, such as a train set or puzzle. They may be combined with other materials and turned
into whatever children imagine. Books on loose parts are available for your perusal in the
director’s office.

Open-Ended Materials

Open-ended materials enable children to play freely. They are objects that have no rules to
follow. They are raw materials that can be used to build or to create or to combine to make
something new. Examples: art materials, blocks. However, some closed materials, such as
puzzles, books, and games do provide important learning opportunities and should also be
incorporated. They should not, however, overshadow or dominate over loose parts and
open-ended materials.

Provocations

They provoke thoughts, discussions, questions, interests, creativity and ideas. They can also
expand on a thought, project, idea and interest. When you set up a provocation you provide a
hands-on exploration for children to practice, test, construct and deconstruct their ideas and
theories. If children are not engaging in the provocation as a support to their ideas and
concepts, ask yourself, “Am | really honing in on their thinking or mine?”

When We’re Open

Calendar

Our school year begins with a transition in late August and our last day is in mid-May. We follow
Wyoming City Schools calendar regarding days off. Our calendar is sent with enroliment
paperwork, can be found on StoryPark, and is posted in our hallway by the director’s office.



Unplanned Closures

In regards to severe weather, in the event that Wyoming City Schools are closed, we are
closed. In the event that Friendship United Methodist Church is closed, we are closed.

If Wyoming City Schools are on delay

Tues/Wed/Thurs delays : Explorers, Discoverers, Morning Investigators, Researchers,
and lunch bunch are closed. Afternoon Investigators operate normally.

Friday delays: Researchers will begin at 10:00 am. Afternoon Investigators operate

normally.

e In the event we lose power, heat, or water for a period of more than 20 minutes,
parents or emergency contacts will be called and required to pick up their child
immediately.

e The director may close the school at their discretion should circumstances
compromise the ability to operate in a safe and sanitary way.

e In the event of a health emergency, Hamilton County Health Board may close our

school at their discretion.

Missed days and time due to cancellations and delays will not be made up.

Our Classes

Our school enrolls children who are 24 months old through pre kindergarten age. We
group children together in mixed-age grouping. To understand the benefits of mixed-age
groupings, please refer to the following article:
http://ecap.crc.illinois.edu/eecearchive/digests/1995/Ikmag95.html.

Morning Sessions: Arrival: 9:00-9:15 Departure: 11:30
Afternoon Sessions: Arrival: 12:45-1:00 Departure: 3:15
Researchers: Tuesday-Thursday 11:30-1:00; Friday 9:00-1:00

Lunch Bunch: 11:45-1:00



We allow a 15 minute window for arrivals to make the transitions from home to school
relaxing and stress-free for your family.

Explorers

e 24 months through 3 yrs 5 months

e Do not need to be toilet trained.

o Meets Tues/Wed or Thurs/Fri, 9:00-11:30 am

e Ratio: Ohio is 1 teacher to 7 children with a maximum of 17 children. Friendship is 1
teacher to 6 children with a maximum of 12 children.

e Tuition is $160/month

Discoverers

e 2 yrs 6 months through 3 yrs 6 months

e Somewhat independent with toileting

e Meets Tues/Wed/Thurs, 9:00-11:30 am

e Ratio: Ohio is 1 teacher to 8 children with a maximum of 16 children; Friendship is 1
teacher to 8 children with a maximum of 12 children.

e Tuition is $225/month

Investigators

e 3 yrs 6 month through prekindergarden

e Independent with toileting

e Morning meets Tues/Wed/Thurs, 9:00-11:30

e Afternoon meets Tues/Wed/Thurs, 12:45-3:15

e A four-day option may be available

e Ratio: Ohio is 1 teacher to 12 children with a maximum of 24 children; Friendship is 1
teacher to 10 children with a maximum of 18 children.

e Tuition for 3 days is $195/month and $240 for 4 days.

Researchers

e Prek enrichment for those entering kindergarten the following school year



e Meets Tues/Wed/Thurs, 11:30 am - 1:00 pm, and Friday 9:00-1:00.
e Children bring a lunch each day

e Must be concurrently enrolled in Investigators

e Same ratio as Investigators

e Tuition is $331/month, which includes Investigators.
Lunch Bunch

e Ages 3 yrs old through prekindergarten

o Meets Tues/Wed/Thurs, 11:30-1:00

e Ratio: Ohio is 1 teacher to 12 children with a maximum of 24 children. Friendship is 1
teacher to 8 children with a maximum of 12 children.

e Children in the morning session will be taken to Lunch Bunch by a teacher at 11:30
and picked up by a parent at 1:00. Children in the afternoon session will be dropped
off at Lunch Bunch by a parent and taken to their afternoon class by a teacher.

e Registration for Lunch Bunch is in August for Sept-Dec and in December for Jan-May.

Sample Daily Schedule

Each class follows a rhythm consisting of individual, small group, and large group opportunities
as well as quiet and active.

9:00-9:15 arrival

9:15-10:15 classroom exploration

10:15-11:00 gross motor

11:00-11:20 transition and circle/class meeting
11:30 dismissal

Enroliment

Who Can Enroll

We enroll children ages 24 months through prekindergarten. We strive to meet the
developmental needs of children from all faiths, reflecting the diversity of our community.

Children/Families are accepted regardless of race, ethnicity, religion, creed, gender, family
structure, languages spoken or ability. We value a diverse community and strive to make sure
that every child sees themselves represented in our classroom materials, as well as those who



are not in our classrooms. The director and teachers are open and appreciative of parents
sharing resources and information that will help us in this important endeavor.

Enrollment Process

A tour is required prior to being accepted into the program.

During the tour you will receive a QR code giving access to our enrollment application.

There is a non-refundable $85 enroliment application fee per child.

After application and fee are received you will receive an email with your placement in a

class or on a waitlist.

e In June a link to our enroliment paperwork will be sent via email or StoryPark to parents.
It must be completed by August 1.

e |[f starting in January, paperwork must be completed by December 15.

Enrollment Priority

Priority enroliment for currently enrolled families is held in January for the following fall.
Enrollment is extended to the community in February.

Our Morning Investigators class is in high demand. The following order of priority applies:

Currently enrolled in Morning Investigators.

Have children enrolled in both Investigators and Explorers or Discoverers.
Waitlist

Friendship United Methodist members

Pobd=

If your first choice is full, you are enrolled in your second choice and automatically placed on the
waitlist for your first choice.

Enrollment Paperwork

The following forms are required prior to the first day of school:

e Enrollment and Health Form

o If you mark yes to an allergy then you must also complete the Medical/Physical
Care Plan and the Request for Administration of Medication form. You will
need to have your child’s pediatrician sign off on these.

o Friendship Preschool requires that parents give permission for Emergency
Transportation Authorization. If a parent does not give permission then the child
may not be enrolled.

e Authorized Pick Up
o This form must be signed, even if you do not authorize anyone other than

parents to pick up your child(ren).

e Image Consent



e Developmental History
e Child Medical Statement
o Each child must be examined by a doctor at the time of enrollment, and updated

each year. We provide the medical form to be used by the child’s physician. Each
child must have current immunizations as required by the State of Ohio. All
booster shots should be listed, with dates, on the school record. Children who are
unable to receive vaccinations for medical reasons may attend with medical cause
documented by their physician.

If your child requires emergency medication or other medical/physical care, including care that
falls under ADA, you will also need to complete 1 or 2 other forms that must be completed
accurately and on file prior to the first day of school.

Enroliment paperwork is sent out via email or StoryPark in June for fall and upon registration for
January start.

Medication

e Friendship Preschool administers emergency medication such as Epi-pen or Auvi-Q,
Benadryl, inhalers, etc.

e Friendship Preschool does not administer vitamins, non-emergency prescriptions, pain or
fever relievers, medical food, etc. The only exception is circumstances that fall under
Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).

e Children enrolled in Friendship Preschool are not allowed to carry medication in their
bags or on their person.

e Children enrolled in Friendship Preschool are not allowed to administer medication.

e If your child requires emergency medications, or has other medication that meets ADA,
additional forms must be completed.

o Parents must affix a label to each medication which does not have a
prescription label on the container. The label shall state the child’s name, current
date, name of medication, dosage and times to be given, and routes of
administration. This label will be required in addition to the form prescribed for
administration of medication.

Withdrawal from School

If tuition is more than 10 days late and no arrangements have been made with the director, the
child will not be allowed to attend until tuition is paid. Recurring late or missing tuition payments
may result in your child being withdrawn from our program.

Friendship Preschool reserves the right to withdraw children when children/parents present an
ongoing threat to the health and safety of others or if parental behavior is such that a
professional relationship between families and staff is deemed to not exist. Problem solving
meetings will be held to try to resolve the issue prior to withdrawal.



If parents decide to withdraw their child from Friendship Preschool parents must give 30 days
notice in order to receive a tuition refund. If a child attends any days in a given month, tuition for
that full month will be owed.

Tuition and Fees

Payments

e Monthly tuition is due on the 15th day of the month prior to services, i.e. October tuition is
due on September 15. Automatic invoices will be sent to the email on file using WAVE.

e Tuition may be paid by ACH, check, or money order payable to Friendship Preschool. We
do not accept cash or credit/debit cards.

o If you would like ACH payments, we ask that you not use WAVE to make
payments as they keep a portion of the tuition money. Please use our form
provided with the enroliment paperwork to set up ACH payments so that all of
your tuition dollars actually go to your child’s education. Thank you.

e If paying with a check or money order, payments can be dropped in the box on the
director’s door or given to the teacher.

Tuition
Explorers $160/month Discoverers $225/month
Investigators $190/month Researchers $331/month

A 10% sibling discount is applied to the youngest child(ren) when 2 or more siblings are enrolled
at the same time. Staff receive a 10% discount for their own children enrolled.

Fees

Lunch Bunch $7/day
In the unlikely event that tuition is more than 5 days late, a late fee of 10% of the unpaid
balance will be assessed.
Payments returned for insufficient funds will incur a $15 fee.
In the unlikely event a parent is consistently late in picking up their child a $1/minute fee
will be assessed.

e There is a non-refundable $85 enrollment application fee.

Partial Scholarships

e Partial scholarships may be available based on income.



e All are welcome to donate to our scholarship fund.

e Scholarships are available for up to 50% off tuition. In special circumstances,
scholarships greater than 50% may be awarded at the discretion of the board.

e To apply for a scholarship, ask the director for the application.

e The $85 enrollment application fee is waived for scholarship recipients.

Refunds

In the event you must withdraw from Friendship Preschool, we require a 30-day notice in order
for you to receive any refund. If your child is considered enrolled during any given month, there
will be no refund for that month.

Safety and Security

Building Security

e All families and visitors are to enter through the north doors that face Fleming Rd.

e Families and recurring visitors (i.e. therapists)will be assigned a unique code to be used
on the numeric keypad to gain entry into the building.

e The code only works during school hours and during school events during the school
year.

e You may share your code with those who will be dropping off/picking up your child.

e |tis your responsibility to keep your code safe. If lost or compromised please inform the
director immediately.

Child Abuse and Neglect Reporting

e All employees of Friendship Preschool are mandated reporters per Rev. Code
§2151.421.

e In the event we suspect child abuse or neglect we must report to Child Protective
Services (CPS) at 241-KIDS within 24 hours.

e The burden of proof does not fall on mandated reporters.

e The identity of the reporter and others involved in making the report shall remain

confidential.
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No employee, board member, or staff of Friendship Preschool/FUMC shall knowingly
share or disseminate information pertaining to a report and investigation of alleged child
abuse or neglect unless directed to do so by the courts, CPS, or ODJFS.

Should an employee receive notification that an allegation has been made concerning a
child being at risk of abuse or neglect while at school, they shall notify the director who
will notify the board president. The director will file a report with CPS and ODJFS. The
board president will notify the pastor, as the executive officer of FUMC.

The director shall notify the employee that an allegation has been made and that an
investigation is being conducted by CPS and possibly ODJFS. All employees, board
members, and pastor shall comply fully with the investigation. The employee will be
placed on paid leave until the investigation is complete.

If the investigation confirms that an employee did engage in abuse or neglect of a child,

the employee shall be terminated immediately in accordance with 5101:2-12-09.

Licensing Compliance

Friendship Preschool receives at least 1 unannounced licensing inspection per ODJFS
fiscal year.

Licensing inspection reports are in the director’s office for review.

The licensing record including compliance report forms, complaint investigation reports,
and evaluation forms from the building and fire departments are available for review
upon request from the Ohio Department of Job and Family Services. The department’s

web address is: http://ifs.ohio.gov/cdc/childcare.stm

Supervision

All children will be actively supervised at all times. Children will be within eyesight and hearing of
a staff member at all times.

School-age children may run errands inside the building, use the restroom, or engage in a short
term activity which poses no physical risk to their safety alone or in groups of no more than six
children without adult supervision as long as the following conditions are met:

Children are within hearing distance of a child care staff member, without the use of
electronic equipment.

The child care staff member checks on the children who are in kindergarten through third
grade at least every five minutes until they return to the group.
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Center PuEll Information

The center is licensad to operate logally by the Ohio Department of Job and Family Sarvices (ODTFS).
This licenss is postad in a noticeabls placs for review.

A toll-free telephone mumber is listed on the cemter's license and may be used to report a suspected
vielation of the licensing law or administrative males. The Brensmz rules poverning child care are
available for review at the center.

The adminisirains and each employes of the center is required, under Secgon 1151411 of the Ohio
Eewizad Code, to repart their suspicions of child abuse or child neglect to the local public children's
SEIVICES AZEOCY.

Arry parent of a child enrellsd in the center shall be permitied unlimited access to the center during all
hours of operation for the purpese of contacting their children, evaluatng the care provided by the
cenier or evaluaing the premizes. Upon emtening the premiszes, the parent, or goardian shall petify the
Administrator of hisher presence.

The administratar's hours of availability to meet with parents and child'staff mtios are pestad in a
noticeable place in the cemtar for review.

The licensing record, including licensing inspection reports, complaint investization reparts, and
evahuation formes froms the building and fire departments, is available for revies upan written request
from the ODIFS. Inspections are also online at hitpo/'childcaresearch ohio. pov’. Parsnts may search
for a specific program and sign up to be oodified when the program's lafest inspecton is posted onlins.

It is unlawful for the center to discrimirate in the enroliment of children upon the basis of race, color,
rzligion, sex, national arigin or dizability m violation of the Americans with Dizabiliies Act of 1000,
104 Star. 32, 42 US.C. 12101 et seq. To file a discrimination complaint, write or call Health and
Human Services (HHS) or ODIFS. HHS and QDJFS are equal oppernmity providers and employers.

Wiite or Call: Write or Call-

HHS ODIFS

Eegion V, Office of Civil Bights Burean of Civdl Rights

233 N_Michigan Ave, Ste. 240 30 E. Broad 5t., 37" Floor
Chicago, IL §0601 Colmnbus, OH 23213-3414
(312) B86-2359 (voice) (614) 624-2703 (voice)
(312) 353-5893 (TDD) 1-B68-277-6353 (toll free)
(312) BE26-1207 (fax) (614) 752-6381 (fax)

1-865-121-6700 (TTY) or (614) 095-0061

For more information about child care licensing requirements as well as bow to apply for child care
assistance, Medicaid health screemings and early intervenfion services for your child, please wisit
hetp:/§fs.ohio.pow/cdc families. stm.
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Safe Arrival/Dismissal

Children may not be dropped off to enter the building unsupervised. Parents or authorized
persons at least 18 years of age must accompany children to classrooms, make eye contact
with the teacher. If someone other than the parent will pick up the child, their name must
appear on the Authorized Pick Up form and they must provide a picture ID at pick up. If you
need to add another person to the Authorized Pick Up, send a message in StoryPark with the
person’s name, phone number, and relationship to the child.

When you bring your child please keep him or her with you until the classroom teacher takes
responsibility for them. If you arrive earlier than 9:00 for the morning session or 12:45 for the
afternoon session, please do not take your child to the classroom. The teachers need this time to
prepare materials and the room for your child and cannot be responsible for children in the
classroom until arrival time. You may wait with your child in the Narthex or Nursery. Please be
considerate of the church staff whose offices are directly off of the Narthex. When you take your
child to the classroom, please stay with your child until your child is comfortable in the classroom,
particularly at the beginning of the school year. Please do not use cell phones while picking
up and dropping off your child.

Non-custodial parent pick up

Children will only be released to their own parents and those adults over the age of 18 that are
listed on the child’s escort form. If you would like someone other than a person on the form to
pick up your child, and the person is an adult over the age of 18, you must email or call the
office with the person’s name and telephone number. The person picking up will have to provide
a photo ID.

Friendship Preschool must have a copy of all custodial agreements on file. The staff adheres to
statements outlined in these documents.

Safety Drills

Monthly fire drills are held at Friendship Preschool, alternating between morning and
afternoon. Evacuation routes are posted in the classrooms. This is to ensure your child’s
safe exit from the building in case of emergency. March through May we also conduct a
monthly tornado drill. We hold quarterly school safety drills.

Medical/Dental Emergencies and Serious Injury
1. All staff are trained in First Aid and CPR.

2. The classroom teacher shall assume responsibility for care in any emergency which occurs
on school property. Incident forms must be signed by a parent.

3. Volunteers will contact the classroom teacher in case of emergency.
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4. If in the judgment of the teacher the injury requires medical attention, the Director will call the
parent of the child. If the parent cannot be reached the person listed as an emergency contact
on the Enrollment and Health Form will be contacted.

5. If the injury requires immediate emergency treatment, 911 will be called for medical
assistance and transportation to the Emergency Room or hospital authorized by the parent.
Parents will be immediately contacted. The classroom teacher will accompany the child to the
hospital and the Director will contact the parent. If a parent does not grant permission to call 911
for emergency transportation, the parent will be called. If a parent cannot be reached
immediately, 911 will be called.

6. If injury results in a school insurance claim, parents should contact Friendship United
Methodist Church at 513-821-5725.

Other Emergencies

Friendship Preschool has an Emergency Response Plan. You are welcome to request a copy at
any time. The plan covers emergencies such as: utility outage, flood, severe weather, etc. In the
event of an emergency, parents will be notified and supplied with any supplemental materials,
policies, etc.

lliness and Communicable Disease

Prevention

The tables are wiped down with an EPA approved food surface safe disinfectant before and
after school and lunch. The staff assumes responsibility for disinfecting equipment as
needed.

Staff members who are ill are required to call the director. Their duties will be assumed by a
qualified substitute.

Children must be kept home if parents feel that they are not well enough to participate in all
of the school activities.

Friendship Preschool follows CDC recommended early childhood protocols during health
outbreaks such as but not limited to COVID-19.

lliness

If a child should become ill after arrival at the school, the child will be removed from the
classroom and the parent will be contacted to take the child home. If the parent cannot be
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reached, the staff will call the emergency number on the Enroliment form. The child will rest on a
cot within sight of a staff member. The cot will be cleaned and sanitized after each use. If it is not
possible to remove the child from the classroom, they will be moved to an area within the
classroom that is away from the other children.

The staff receives training in the Prevention, Recognition, and Management of
Communicable Disease. Hand washing by staff and children occurs upon arrival at school,
before and after eating, after toileting, and when objects come in contact with bodily germs.

Parents will be called to pick up their child if he/she show any of the symptoms listed below:

e Temperature of one hundred degrees Fahrenheit taken underarm when in
combination with other symptoms;

e Untreated infected skin patches, unusual spots or rashes;

e Diarrhea 3 or more times within 24 hours and vomiting more than 1 time or when
accompanied by any other signs or symptoms of iliness;

e Evidence of untreated lice, scabies, or other parasitic infestation; and
signs of any communicable disease.

Signs of Communicable Diseases

e Stiff neck with an elevated temperature.

e Store throat or difficulty in swallowing.

e Severe coughing, causing the child to become red or blue in the face or make a
whooping sound.
Difficult or rapid breathing.
Yellowish skin or eyes.
Redness of the eye or eyelid, thick and purulent discharge, matted eyelashes, burning,
itching or eye pain.

e Unusually dark urine and/or gray or white stool.

e A Communicable Disease chart is located in each classroom and the office. It lists the
symptoms and communicable stages of common childhood diseases.

Re-admittance

Children must be free from fever and other symptoms (listed above) for 24 hours before
returning to school. A note from a physician may be required before children with some illnesses
are permitted to return, based upon the discretion of the director.

Notification of Exposure to Communicable Disease

If your child has been exposed to a communicable disease, an announcement will go out via
StoryPark to the classes and/or children affected. Please contact your child’s teacher or the
director if you have questions. Confidentiality will be maintained regarding who has the
communicable disease.
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All exposures to communicable diseases should be reported to the teacher by the child’s
parents. Friendship Preschool may be required to notify ODJFS and Hamilton County
Health Department of some communicable diseases.

Parent(s) of children who have contracted a communicable disease may be required to provide a
doctor’s note for re-entrance to the school.

Communication

Parent to Teacher

With small children who are learning about their environment, events in the home are of
major concern to the child and thereby markedly affect behavior. Because children
might not report accurately, if at all, it is of utmost importance for home and school to
share information. The staff would appreciate parents informing them of unusual
happenings or events such as:

e Any surgery, iliness, or hospitalization of the child or persons in the household or family
group.

Births or adoptions of siblings.

Any deaths known to the child, whether family or family friend.

Changes in the number of people living in the home.

Any plans for moving the residence.

Any extra stimulation (parties, visitors, special excursions, etc.)

Any events that may be causing additional stress, tension, or change to the family
system.

School to Parent

Just as we ask that you let us know about any major changes happening that might affect your
child’s day at school, we will also let you know of any major changes happening at school.
Please keep in mind, though, that we are in a church. We will not necessarily share with you
major church changes or news.

We utilize StoryPark to send you photos, notes, and have conversations about your child’s day,
as well as send school announcements. We also send emails with important school information.
It is important that you accept your child’s teacher’s invitation to Storypark so that you can know
what is happening.

Bulletin boards outside the classrooms have important information on them. A bulletin board
outside of the director’s office has important school information and articles that may be of
interest.
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Teachers may email you or call you with information about your child or the class.

Screening

We use the ASQ screeners. The ASQ screeners are sets of valid, reliable, and age-appropriate
questionnaires that are filled out by the true expert on your child—you! There are two screeners
in the ASQ family: ASQ®-3, which looks at key areas of early development, and ASQ®:SE-2,
which focuses on social-emotional development.

ASQ-3 is a set of simple questionnaires tailored to your child's age and trusted for more than 20
years to check child development. Here are the five important areas of development that each
qguestionnaire looks at:

1. Communication: Your child’s language skills, both what your child understands and what
he or she can say.

2. Gross Motor: How your child uses their arms and legs and other large muscles for
sitting, crawling, walking, running, and other activities.

3. Fine Motor: Your child’s hand and finger movement and coordination.

4. Problem Solving: How your child plays with toys and solves problems.

5. Personal-Social: Your child’s self-help skills and interactions with others.

The “Overall” section asks you open-ended questions about your child’s development and lets
you weigh in with any concerns you may have.

ASQ:SE-2 is a set of questionnaires with a deep, exclusive focus on social-emotional
development. Here are the seven important areas of development that each questionnaire looks
at:

1. Autonomy: Your child’s ability or willingness to self-initiate or respond without guidance
(moving to independence).

2. Compliance: Your child’s ability or willingness to conform to the direction of others and
follow rules.

3. Adaptive functioning: Your child’s success or ability to cope with bodily needs (sleeping,
eating, toileting, safety).

4. Self-regulation: Your child’s ability or willingness to calm or settle down or adjust to
physiological or environmental conditions or stimulation.

5. Affect: Your child’s ability or willingness to demonstrate their own feelings and empathy
for others.

6. Interaction: Your child’s ability or willingness to respond to or initiate social responses
with parents, other adults, and peers.

7. Social-communication: Your child’s ability or willingness to interact with others by
responding to or initiating verbal or nonverbal signals to indicate interests, needs, or
feelings.
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The “Overall” section asks open-ended questions about your child’s social-emotional
development and lets you weigh in with any concerns.

You'll only need 10—15 minutes to fill out an ASQ-3 or ASQ:SE-2 questionnaire. It's that quick
and easy! And your child’s teachers will share the results with you.

Parent-Teacher Meetings

While children are engaged in their transition days, the director will have group parent meetings
to go over school information and answer questions. These will be announced on Storypark.

Parent-Teacher Meetings are scheduled 2 times during the school year, each unique. In
November, the meeting is for the purpose of the teacher sharing with you about your child in the
classroom and for you to ask questions. Our second meeting is prior to spring break and is a
time for significant adults in the child’s life to spend a bit of time in the classroom, hosted by the
children. If you wish to meet with your child’s teacher at another time please contact your child’s
teacher to arrange a time.

Portfolios

Your child’s work is documented through words, photos and work samples. We use a digital
platform called StoryPark for this purpose. Parents have access to their child’s digital portfolio.
We do not typically engage in standardized assessments. If we believe that your child would
benefit from such assessments, we will refer you for further evaluation. We do not report any
assessment data to ODJFS.

School to Outside Agency

Staff will not share information with outside agencies or specialists without your express written
consent. However, should your child receive services or care from outside agencies, Friendship
Preschool staff is committed to working with them to provide continuity and informed care. If you
would like for an outside agency to observe your child at Friendship Preschool, please contact
the director. Likewise, if an outside agency would like to offer services to your child at Friendship,
please notify the director. We are open to outside agencies serving your child at Friendship
Preschool.

StoryPark

School announcements, messages to teachers and the director, and class information is shared
via StoryPark. Parents are able to add family members to their account. Storypark is free for
families. You can access it via an app or through the web. Your child’s teacher will send you an
invitation to join Storypark so that you can access school announcements, class information,
and your child’s portfolio.
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Complaints and Conflict Resolution

Complaints or problems must be resolved directly with the person(s) involved using standard
problem-solving techniques.

If the issue is not resolved after repeated attempts at problem-solving, the complaint or problem
must be explained to that person’s supervisor in writing.

If the issue is still not resolved, continue to follow the chain until a solution is reached.
(teacher-director-board-FUMC pastor/leadership)

If the complaints or problems procedure is not followed, the person(s) submitting the complaint
or problems will be redirected to follow the procedure.

Complaints or problems from the community at-large will be channeled to the appropriate
person by the director or board member.

Concerns relating to State licensing not resolved through the procedure above should be
directed to 1-866-866-3537.

This procedure is to be followed by parents, guardians, and employees

Classroom Life

Transition Process

Classroom teachers will contact you to schedule you and your child’s Initial Visit. During the
initial visit, 3-4 families will come at the same time to let their children explore the classroom
without the anxiety of separation. This also allows parents time to meet one another and the
teachers.

You will also receive a schedule for transition days. Transitioning children to school is beneficial
for the child and adults. We begin with half of the class attending for one hour. The next day the
whole class attends for 1 ¥z hours. We ask that parents remain in the classroom or building,
depending on your child, during transition days.

See the calendar for Initial Visit and Transition Day dates.
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Attendance

Children should attend school every day, unless ill, to maximize the benefits from the program. If
a child does have to be taken out of school for a period of time because of family emergencies
or a trip out of town, please notify the center.

Parents are expected to send a message via StoryPark to the classroom teacher to report the
cause of the child’s absence on the first day of the child’s absence. If the child is out for three
days, the parent should message again to inform us about the progress or changes in the
illness or other reason for absence (unless vacation). You will receive a call from the
preschool when your child is not attending and we have not heard from you.

Children should be kept home if parents feel that they are not well enough to participate in all of
the school activities.

If your child is arriving from another school or program, arrangements must be made with us
prior to the transportation beginning. If your child does not arrive as scheduled, and we have not
heard from you, we will call you to let you know that your child did not arrive as expected.

Articles Brought from Home

Sometimes children find great comfort in bringing things from home. One lovey is certainly
welcome. However, please consult with your child’s teacher regarding the desirability and
safety of certain articles. Our policy is that if a child brings a toy (not a lovey) out of their school
bag to play with, then it is to be shared with classmates. Sharing toys from home can be very
difficult. Also, toys from home could possibly be broken. Friendship Preschool is not liable for
broken items from home. Please do not let your child bring food, candy or chewing gum to
school.

Birthdays

We have a special tradition at Friendship Preschool for celebrating your child’s birthday. If you
have religious or cultural concerns regarding our birthday celebrations please notify the director.

The classroom teachers will schedule a day with you that falls on or close to your child’s birthday
or half-birthday if it is in the summer. A significant adult in the child's life will come to school to

share the child’s birthday story, one or two sentences for each year of the child’s life.

This is a special time for all of the children. They love to hear the stories of their classmates, and
love to share stories about themselves when it is their turn.
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No gifts or food please as we do not wish to detract from the beauty and importance of your
child’s story.

Food

Water Bottles

Please pack a filled water bottle for your child each day. And please make sure your child’s name
is on the water bottle. It is not unusual to have more than one child with the same water bottle.

Lunch

Friendship Preschool does not hold a food license and, therefore, does not provide meals.
Parents will provide lunch if applicable. We encourage you to use reusable containers for your
child’s lunch to lessen our impact on the Earth. Please teach your child how to open/close their
food containers and their lunch bag prior to the start of school.

At the beginning of the school year we will inform Lunch Bunch and Researcher families if there
are certain foods that are not to be in the packed lunches due to severe food allergies. If we are
not informed of any severe allergies then there will be no restrictions.

ODJFS recommends that the lunch you pack provides all of the following to equal %5 daily
allowance:

* 1 serving of fluid milk

* 1 serving of meat or meat alternative

* 1 serving of fruit*

* 1 serving of vegetables*

* 1 serving of bread and grains

*A vegetable may be used to meet the entire fruit requirement. When two vegetables are served
at lunch or dinner, two different kinds of vegetables are to be served.

Choking Prevention

2 yrs old — 3 yrs 5 months:

Foods shall be cut into cubes no larger than one-quarter inch (1/4"). Examples of foods
that need this preparation: string cheese (also cut lengthwise), strawberries, grapes, apples,
pears, celery, meat, chicken, beans, cherries, melons, cheese, cherry/grape tomatoes,
carrots—cook until softened then cut. We will not serve: nuts, popcorn, dried fruits, seeds or
chips.
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3 yrs 6 months -- Prekindergarten:

Prevent choking by shredding or cutting meat into small pieces, no larger than one-half inch (}2")
cubes. Cut cheese into thin slices or small one-half inch ('2") pieces. String cheese should be
cut in half lengthwise so it is no longer round, and then cut in one-half inch (1/2”) pieces. Cut
cherry tomatoes, grapes, strawberries and any other round foods in half the long way so that it is
no longer round. Seed butter - spread seed butter thinly on toast, crackers, fruit or vegetables.
Do not serve in large globs.

Diapering and Toilet Training

Children in our Explorers class are not required to be toilet trained. We realize that this age is
the time when parents begin thinking about toilet training and we are happy to help. However,
toilet training at home is very different from toilet training 12 children in a classroom setting. In
order to make toilet training the least stressful for the children and teachers we practice the
following:
e Children are offered opportunities and encouraged to use the toilet. We will not,
however, put undue stress on a child by forcing them to sit on the toilet.
e If your child wears pull-ups, please use those that have the tabs. This allows teachers
to help your child with toileting without having to completely undress your child.
e |f a boy needs to urinate, and no seat insert is available, we prefer to sit them on the
toilet facing the tank. This prevents urine from going between the seat and the bowl
causing their clothes, and sometimes the teacher, from getting wet.

Please keep 2-3 diapers/pull-ups at school along with a small pack of wipes. We do not have
room to store large boxes of wipes or diapers/pull ups. Please write their name on wipes

containers and diapers/pull ups.

Wet and/or soiled clothes will be sent home in a plastic bag.

Children in the Discoverers class may be in pull ups but reasonably independent at toileting.
Children in the Investigators classes must be toilet trained unless the situation falls under
ADA.

Indoor and Outdoor Play

It is suggested that parents send children to school in the type of clothes that lend themselves to
active play and which are easy to care for in case of soiling. Pants or jeans are suggested for
both boys and girls as satisfactory school wear.

Please make sure that your child wears shoes that are safe for climbing and running in mulch.
Wearing shoes such as “crocs”, flip-flops, and platform shoes can cause injury and make it
difficult for children to participate in large muscle activity.

The following items should be kept at school or in their school bag:-
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e A complete change of clothes—underwear, socks, shirt, pants. If your child is in
diapers or pull-ups, please provide extra wipes and diapers/pull-ups to be kept at
school.

e A sweater or jacket—to provide for sudden changes in temperature.

e Additional Items that may be needed due to weather:

e Snow pants/suit or additional pair of pants and boots are needed in snowy
weather Rain boots and raincoat for rainy weather.

Children go outside every day in all types of weather so please dress your child with the
day’s weather in mind. Children will be kept indoors during severe weather and/or air quality
alerts. A chart of temperatures/wind chills/heat indices that are considered safe, cautionary,
and dangerous is posted in each classroom.

Parent Involvement

Parents are encouraged to be involved in their child’s classroom and school community. Please
contact your child’s classroom teacher for volunteer opportunities. All volunteers will need to
meet with the director for a volunteer orientation. It is very important for consistency within the
school community that volunteers adhere to the policies and procedures regarding classroom
and school life, including but not limited to, the child guidance policy, and health and safety
policies. Volunteers may not be counted in ratio or left alone with children. If a parent wishes to
volunteer more than four times per month, then additional licensing requirements will need to be
met. A Volunteer Guide as at the end of our Policies and Procedures.

Child Guidance

The ultimate goal of discipline is self-control, making it possible to direct one’s own behavior in
the end. The role of the Friendship Preschool staff is to help young children take steps toward

responsible self-direction, as they are ready. Fundamental to this process is the child’s feelings
about self. The Friendship Preschool staff enhances the self-esteem of children, and does not

use threats or label the child “bad.” We want the child to feel accepted and successful.

Ground rules are reasonable and clear, established for the child’'s safety or to protect the rights
of others. When ground rules are broken they are clearly and firmly restated. When a child
infringes on the rights of another, the other child is encouraged to talk about how that makes
them feel and work towards restitution. The teacher may also explain or interpret how others
feel when something happens.

Many other positive guidance techniques are used such as: structuring the environment to
support appropriate behavior, appropriate timing of teacher intervention, logical consequences
of actions, etc. Physical and/or emotional punishment is never used.

Friendship Preschool implements developmentally appropriate positive guidance strategies with
the children. The teachers rely on many guidance techniques that specifically promote prosocial
behaviors and emotional development. One of the most frequently used strategies is resolving
conflict through problem solving. This is used to teach children who are disagreeing how to
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resolve the conflict rather than punishing them for having a conflict they do not know how to
solve appropriately in the first place.

We use a 5-step problem solving process: 1. calm down 2. identify the problem 3. brainstorm
solutions 4. choose one to try 5. try it and check back. This gives the children the opportunity to
verbally express their feelings and generate their own solutions to the problem.

Other frequently used strategies, adapted from Guidance of Young Children (1995, Marion), are
listed below:

Modeling appropriate behavior: Demonstrating desired behavior (e.g. hand washing, table
manners, social skills, expressing anger with words instead of actions)

Using logical consequences: Consequences should be logically related to the unsafe or
inappropriate behavior (e.g. we are here for story. You can sit next to Sue and listen to the story
without pushing her or you can sit with Jane and listen to the story. You choose.)

Redirecting children's behavior: Making substitutions, remind/suggest a more appropriate,
safer way to engage in an activity.

Active Listening: Careful, accurate listening to a child’s feelings, conveying adult’s recognition
and acceptance, merely feedback your perceptions of the child’s feelings without giving advice
or trying to persuade the child to feel differently.

Using “I-Messages”: Stating the problem and communicating your feelings respectfully, giving
the child a chance to change behavior (e.g. “I see that there are a lot of pots and pans out in the
house area and it is almost time to go outside.”)

Managing strong emotions responsibly: Used to support children in recognizing and learning
responsible ways to manage strong emotions like anger, allow and encourage children to
acknowledge all feelings while firmly not permitting them to hurt anybody because of those
feelings. Teachers may invite children to our Mindfulness Studio to engage in mindfulness
activities to encourage self-regulation.

We rely on our abiding respect for children and our perspective-taking skills. We do not punish.
We strive to be authoritative care-givers helping children to preserve their dignity. We hope our
efforts help your child have a successful preschool experience. Our belief is that parents and
teachers working together can lay a good foundation toward this goal. Consistency between
home and school is crucial. If you are interested in learning more about our positive guidance
strategies, ask your child’s teacher or the director.

Friendship Preschool staff will consider the frequency, intensity, and duration of unacceptable
behaviors as well as the developmental level of individual children to determine if a behavioral
intervention plan is warranted. Abusive behaviors will not be tolerated. When these situations

arise, Friendship Preschool staff expects parents to be active partners in the problem-solving

process.

In the event that difficult, challenging, or unsafe behaviors occur, a team, including the parent,
will convene to develop a behavioral intervention plan according to assessed individual needs.
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Transportation and Field Trips

Classes will take field trips at the teacher’s discretion. Field trips are to be related to the topic of
study and have educational value.

We offer two different types of field trips: Routine Field Trips, and those which require a parent
or parent-appointed adult to be present for the entire field trip.

Routine field trips will have one permission slip that is valid for one school year. Routine field
trips are walking field trips. No transportation is required. During Routine Field Trips, all
children will be assigned to a teacher for supervision. Teachers will check attendance at
various points throughout the field trip. Parents are welcome to join the field trip and help
chaperone, but may not be counted in ratio. Children for whom we do not have emergency
transportation authorization may not leave the premises.

Non-routine field trips require a parent or parent-appointed adult to be present and do not
require permission slips as the parent assumes full responsibility for their child
throughout the duration of the field trip, including any emergency situations.

When field trips occur, parents are responsible for transporting their own child to and from the
field trip site or designating an adult that is on the Authorized Pick Up form. Once you arrive
at the destination, please escort your child to the pre-arranged meeting spot. At the
conclusion of the field trip parents or their designee who is listed on the Authorized Pick Up
form will transport their own child. You may not leave until a staff member has released your
child and told you that you may now leave. Typically, Field Trips are scheduled so that you
may go directly home from the field trip.

Sleeping, Napping and Resting

We do not offer a nap time or resting time. We do, however, provide areas in the classroom that
are quieter and lower energy activities. If a child falls asleep during class and appears to beill,
parents will be called to pick up their child.

Water Activities/Swimming

Water is used in our sensory tables and provided outside in a rain barrel and/or in jugs for
children to fill pots and pans in the mud kitchen and to use at the water wall. We do not use
swimming pools or have large open containers of water. We do not go swimming.
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School Life

Meeting Space

The church nursery, located just inside the entrance, is available for waiting with younger
siblings, breastfeeding and diapering. Often a small group of parents will meet in the nursery to
chat while caring for younger siblings. We also have some comfortable chairs in the narthex just
outside the sanctuary which is conducive to parents-only chats. If you have children with you,
please use the nursery. When you leave, please make sure that toys and trash are put away,
leaving the room nice for the next parent/family and Sunday school. Thank you.

Children’s Theatre

A parent typically coordinates the purchase of a block of tickets to performances for Friendship
Preschool families. Friendship Preschool does not plan, execute nor benefit from this endeavor.
All inquiries should be directed to the parent who coordinates the purchase of the tickets.
Friendship Preschool does value the arts and believes that theater is an important part of a
child’s education. The dates for the current year’s shows are listed in the parent calendar for
your convenience.

Holidays/Special Occasions

We are blessed to have a diverse community that celebrates different holidays and/or
celebrates holidays differently from one another. Therefore, Friendship Preschool does not
engage in holiday class or school parties/celebrations. However, children are certainly allowed
to engage in conversations regarding holidays their families celebrate. If your family celebrates
a holiday that you would like to share with the class as an exchange of cultural information
please discuss with your child’s teacher and director. We warmly welcome the exchange of
cultural information.

October: We have a school-wide event called Pajama Party. It is held on a Monday evening in
Thomas Family Hall at Friendship United Methodist Church.

February: Feast for the Birds is held during the evening in February. We come together to make
special treats for our feathered friends both at school and at your home. Friendship Preschool
has bird feeders in our courtyard, outside Explorers, and by the playground. The children are
responsible for filling these bird feeders and helping to take care of the living creatures we share
our land with. (That includes the squirrels and chipmunks who think the bird feeders are for
them!)

May: Our Kindergarten Celebration is how we celebrate the end of your child's time at
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Friendship Preschool and the passage on to kindergarten. This is not a graduation as a
graduation signifies a diploma or degree earned. It is, however, a celebration. It is held on the
last day of school in the evening for families. Children create a memento of their time here and
we have a pizza dinner.

May: Ice Cream Social is how we celebrate the end of another wonderful school year! It is
always held on the last day of school in the evening.

Periodically, we may offer Parent Nights as a time to come together and learn from a parenting

expert or other professional whose work will support and encourage us as parents. These will be
held in the evenings. The preschool does not provide childcare.

Staff Continuing Education

Professional Study Group

Our teachers are dedicated to professionalism and continuing education. We truly believe in
life-long learning! We, as a staff, have formed a professional study group under the umbrella of
Ohio Voices for Learning. We meet at least once each month and have assigned readings on a
topic. If you are ever interested in reading what we are reading or in looking through our
documentation of our study group, please let your child’s teacher or the director know. We are

happy to share!

Conferences

We attend several conferences each year. They may include: Ohio Voices for Learning

Inspired Teacher Institute, NAEYC Professional Learning Institute, and Natural Start.

Staff and Volunteer
Guidance

When working/volunteering in the classroom, purses or bags must be stored in a locked closet
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or in another designated “out of reach of children” place. Please empty coat pockets of any
medications, make up, lip balms, or any other item that is potentially harmful to children.

Following are some helpful tips and information to make the classroom experience positive for
all.

Guides to Speech and Action in the Classroom

1. State suggestions or direction in a positive rather than a negative form. For example,
instead of “stop running” say “walk, please”; instead of “don’t rip the book” say “turn the pages

gently”.

2. Give the child a choice only when you intend to leave the choice up to the child. For
example, do not ask “do you want to bring your coat outside?” if leaving it inside is not really an

option.

3. Do not end your direction with “okay? As in, “Take your coat outside, okay?”. Although we
as adults see this as polite or seeking input that the message was understood, the child
interprets this as “Is that okay with you?” and sees it as a choice, to which they can (and will)

say “no”.

4. Your voice is a teaching tool. Use words and tone of voice that will help the child to feel

confident and reassured.

5. Avoid trying to change behavior by methods that may lead to loss of self-respect, such as

shaming or labeling behavior “naughty” or “selfish”.

6. Avoid motivating a child by making comparisons between one child and another or by

encouraging competition. For example, do not say, ‘I like the way (child) is sitting.”

7. Redirect the child by suggesting an activity that is related to his own purposes or interest

whenever possible.
8. The effectiveness of a suggestion or a direction may depend largely on its timing.

9. Avoid making models in any medium for the child to copy. It shows them only that you can

do it better than they can.
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10. Give the child the minimum of help in order that he may have the maximum chance to grow

in independence, but give help when the child needs it.

11. Make your direction effective by reinforcing them when necessary.

12. Forestalling is the most effective way of handling problems. Learn to foresee and prevent
rather than mop-up after a difficulty. Being proactive is a skill to develop.

13. When limits are necessary, they should be clearly defined and consistently maintained.

14. Be alert to the total situation. Use the most strategic positions for supervision.

15. The health and safety of the children are a primary concern at all times. However, this is
not to say that risk should be avoided. Risk helps children to discover their bodies’

limitations. Risk is not to be confused with hazard.
16. Observe and take notes; increase your own awareness of what goes on.

(Katherine H. Read, The Nursery School: Human Relationship and Learning)

Survival Skills for Classroom Volunteers

Here are some helpful techniques that are used in our classrooms.

1. Make eye contact with a child by kneeling to the child’s level. Go over to the child rather

than calling across the room.

2. Use the child’s name rather than sweetie, honey, etc. in order to help establish a trusting,

co-learner relationship.

3. State your directions in a positive manner. Tell the child what to do instead of what not to

do.
4. Write children’s names using a capital letter for the initial letter only, as — Marianna.

5. Ask questions that focus on how the child is thinking rather than questions with a one word
answer or questions to which you know the answer. Examples: “How did you figure this out?”

“What did you do to make this balance?” “What were you thinking when you wrote this?”
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6. Avoid judgmental comments such as “good job, nice work and pretty picture”. Talk about
what action the child is involved in such as “your whole arm moved across the paper”. You can
also describe how the child feels, for example, “You're excited/proud/disappointed.”

7. Warn children a few minutes in advance when a change of routine is going to occur. Do not
expect a child to stop what he is doing at once. Let him finish his activity before directing him to
a new one. Warn children by walking to them and letting them know rather than by turning off

lights or yelling across the room, which is very disruptive.

8. Transition children to outside, muscle room, group time, lunch, etc. by speaking to one or

two children at a time rather than announcing it to the whole group.

9. Use a calm voice and a gentle manner. The adult’s voice can set the tone for everyone in

the room.

10. Do not compare one child’s behavior to that of another, such as “I like the way Ashton is

sitting so quietly.”

11. Let the children be as independent as they are able. Avoid being “too eager” to help.

Solving problems and making mistakes are all part of learning.

12. If a child is experiencing difficulty becoming engaged, give the child a choice of actions,
when possible, but limit the choice to help them decide. Example: “You may paint at the easel or
put together a puzzle. Which would you like to do?” rather than simply, “What would you like to
do?”

General Guidelines for Classroom

Creative Work/Art including the Art Studio

1. The process is most important. The finished product is secondary. Encourage

experimentation with materials.

2. Children using messy materials are not required to wear smocks, although smocks are
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available should the child wish to wear one. You may want to encourage them to roll up sleeves

to protect their clothing.

3. Talk to the children about their work in a nonjudgmental manner, focusing on the child’s
action rather than the end product.

4. Appropriate clean up by children is necessary and a part of their activity. They may need
adult assistance hanging papers or returning materials or encouragement to write their names.

However, any assistance given is with the goal of independence.

Blocks

1. Do not build for the child. Help the child by posing questions or making suggestions such as,
“I noticed that this tower has a really broad, stable base. | wonder if that would work for your

tower that keeps falling?”
2. Remind children of other children around them to avoid accidents.

3. Cleaning up is overwhelming. Ask children, “Are you going to put away the triangles or the
squares?” or assign shapes to children, “Will, you put the pillars away; Amy, you find all of the

long planks and put them away.”

Sensory Table

1. Remind children to keep the material in the table. What lands on the floor is thrown away.

2. Water: To ensure that water play does not spread infectious disease:

a. All sensory tables containing water should be emptied and sanitized between
classes as well as at the end of the day. This includes all materials used during

water play.

b. No child should drink the water in the sensory table or spit in it. In the event

that this happens, the sensory table will be immediately closed until it is sanitized.

c. Children with open or oozing sores on their hands are not permitted to
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participate in the water play.

Writing
Accept any writing as a form of communication. Say, “What were you thinking about when you
wrote this?” or “Will you read it to me?” instead of “What does this say?” Offer the children

opportunities to write their own name in a variety of situations.

Math

Allow children to make mistakes. Encourage interaction between and among peers. Ask
guestions that require thinking rather than an obvious answer. Example “Do you have enough
shells so that everyone in your family can have one?” rather than “How many shells do you
have?”

Loose Parts and Manipulatives

Loose parts and manipulatives are open-ended materials that do not have a right or wrong way
to be used, as long as materials and people are safe. Children use their imaginations, creativity,
problem-solving, and many other skills as well as cognitive functions when using these
materials. Because these materials can be combined or used in other parts of the room,
children may need some help when it is time to clean up. A way to do this is to say, “Mindy, you
gather all of the glass marble chips and put them in this basket. Raphael, you can gather all of

the tiles and put them in this basket.”

Bathroom

Make sure children flush and wash hands. If a child needs help with toileting or needs a diaper
change, alert a staff person so that they can help the child. Volunteers are not to assist children
with toileting, changing clothes, or changing diapers/pull ups, unless the volunteer is helping
their own child.
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Guidelines for Muscle Room

If there are enough adults, you may take the tricycles to the hallway. This requires at least one
adult in the hallway and one in the muscle room. Keep in mind that volunteers may not be
counted in ratio. Only the adults open the door to enter or exit the muscle room. Please note
that one door is used for entering and the other for exiting.

Expectations of adults

- Monitor the entire muscle room and equipment for safety concerns. One adult should be near
the climber and one adult should be on the carpeted side of the muscle room. If there are more
adults, then another adult can monitor the other side of the climber and other adults may
spread out around the room. If working with a child or small group of children to comfort or help
resolve a conflict, then getting down on the floor at their level is permissible. It is not
permissible to sit while actively supervising as your sight lines are limited and you
cannot quickly get to a child(ren) if needed.

- Do not permit children to take tricycles, wagons, wheelbarrows, etc. onto the mat under the
climber. The entire mat is designated as a fall zone for the climber.

- Verbally coach children through challenging tasks such as climbing up the climbing wall or
going across the monkey bars. Stand next to or behind a child who is attempting a challenging
task. You will be there if the child slips or panics. Even when a child panics, your first response
should be to assure the child that you are there and will not let him/her fall. You can place your
hand on the child’s back, over the child’s hands, etc. Then you should try to verbally coach the
child through the actions needed to feel safe. “Put your foot down here. | have my hand on your
back. | won't let you fall. Now move your hand down to the next rung.” Sometimes, especially

if the child is new, the child may just let go. Then you will be there to catch him/her! This is
dangerous for you and for the child so try to anticipate this situation and coach the child into a
safer position before the panic sets in.

- If you help get a game started, then back out while you encourage other children to
participate. You may also need to help hold hands to form the circle for Ring Around the Rosie
and other such games. If you are playing a game with one or two children, then some area of
the muscle room is under supervised. If you are holding hands or rolling a ball to a group of 8
children then you are supervising a large portion of children in the muscle room.

- Do not stand together and talk except briefly as needed to monitor the room. Likewise, do
not use your cell phone unless needed to call for help. Active supervision is required.
- Do not pick up children to play games, such as swinging them around.

- Do not chase children, play hide and seek, or play tag with them. Encourage them to play
together.
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- Do not permit children to turn the lights on and off. They are on sensors that get disrupted
when we manually operate them.

- Monitor the running and encourage all to run in the same direction.

- It is okay for children to go up the slide once they have checked to make sure no one is
coming down.

- As a courtesy to the next class, before exiting the muscle room please help the children
reset it for the next class, putting materials back where the planning teachers put them.

- If a child needs to use the bathroom while in the muscle room, a staff person can take as
many children as necessary to maintain the ratio to the downstairs bathroom marked for
preschool.

- If an item is broken and cannot be repaired then please dispose of it and let the director
know if it is something that needs to be replaced or repaired. If a piece of equipment needs
repair please inform the director.

Guidelines for Play Yard

As a courtesy for the next class, each class must clean up the outside area before going back
inside. Provocations and experiences should be returned and reset. Children should participate
in the clean up just as they are responsible for cleaning up in the classroom. The last class (or
teachers) using the play yard for the day should put everything away in the shed and lock the
shed, and close and lock the sandbox.

Morning teachers are responsible for setting up the play yard; afternoon teachers are
responsible for putting everything away and locking everything for the evening. Morning
teachers are responsible for putting out Mr. Slow and other signage. Afternoon teachers are
responsible for putting those signs back by the kitchen door at the end of each day. The gate
should remain closed and latched.

Expectations of Adults in the Play Yard

- Monitor the entire area and equipment or safety concerns. If something needs repaired let
the director know. Move to the area with the most children or area of greatest safety concern.
Adults need to spread out. Some areas are less visible or less accessible from a distance and
someone should be handy to intervene when necessary.

- Just as in the muscle room, adults are expected to be standing in order to be actively
supervising. Sitting does not allow for a good view of the area or allow you to quickly get to a
child who may need help. If a child needs comforting, you may sit with the child. But once the
child is ready, please stand up again.

- As in the muscle room, children should be encouraged to problem solve moving over
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equipment. Reassure them you will keep them safe and coach them if necessary but try to avoid
lifting them down.

- As in the muscle room, help get games started if necessary and encourage other children to
participate then step back.

- Children are allowed to go up the slide once they have checked that no one is coming down.

- The sand should stay in the vicinity of the sandbox rather than to the mud kitchen or other
areas.

- Do not allow children to climb the fence. If they choose to climb, they may climb the climber,
the sides of the house, or tree stumps.

Guidelines for Courtyard

- The courtyard is not for running around or to be treated as another outdoor play yard. It is
for planned small group activities. Children are not to go past the prayer labyrinth.

- If you set up an activity in the courtyard you will need to put it away unless a morning teacher
has talked with an afternoon teacher, and it has been mutually agreed upon to leave out for the
afternoon. If so, the afternoon teacher is responsible for cleaning up the activity and putting
everything away. The key to the storage box is in the director’s office.

- Small group activities that might occur: easels for painting en plein air, observational
drawings of nature, yoga, story time, sensory table experience, loose parts with mirrors.

Guidelines for Mindfulness Studio

The Mindfulness Studio is for small group work and for children to have a safe place to
self-regulate when emotions are big and strong. Children are never to be left alone in
the Mindfulness Studio.

The Mindfulness Studio has the following components:

e Yoga mats and area for stretching

Mindfulness materials such as emotion stones, finger labyrinth, sensory bottles,
etc.

Drawing materials and easel

Sensory Table

Cozy spot with headphones, weighted lap and shoulder throws, books, etc.

A private spot with bubble tower and cozy chair

Sofa for reading a book together, having conversation, etc.

The Studio also has fish and plants to offer opportunities for caring and tending.
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